
Dear families, 

Welcome to the second issue of our Home to School Transport newsletter, which aims to keep you informed of the work we are doing to 
improve the service. You can read the first issue here.

My team and I are committed to providing the best possible home to school transport service for all schools - we know that we still have 
a way to go. Thank you for your ongoing support and please continue to bear with us over the coming weeks as we progress on our 
improvement journey.  

If you have any questions or comments on this newsletter, or ideas for inclusion, please contact me at nichola.jones@birmingham.gov.uk

With best wishes 
Nichola Jones

 

Assistant Director Inclusion and SEND

Education and Skills Directorate

Information for parents                 
and carers on home                        
to school transport

New support for our travel guides 
We’re delighted that Jennifer Lucas has joined us to support our improvement 
journey, specifically around our travel guides.  We employ over 400 guides 
and want to ensure our team have the right skills and support to do the job. 

Jennifer brings a wealth of experience to the role, having worked for several local 
authorities to improve their home to school transport service. 

“I’m very excited to be working at Birmingham” says Jennifer. “I understand there 
have been some issues and concerns around the service, however I am committed to 
working with Nichola and the team to make the improvements needed to create a 
better experience for everyone involved, especially families.” 

Having been a carer for her father who uses an electric wheelchair, Jennifer has 
first-hand experience not only of the logistics involved in transporting people 
with special needs, but also how important it is to build a good relationship 
between families, drivers and guides. 

Jennifer will be talking to schools, guides and families over the coming 
months. If you are interested in finding out more or would like to be 
involved in helping to improve the home to school transport service, 
please contact Jennifer at: Jennifer.lucas@birmingham.gov.uk 
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NEAT drivers undertake training programme
Since taking over the contract for the Home to School Transport and 
Ring and Ride services across Birmingham last year, NEAT has been 
busy rolling out a huge training programme for its drivers in order to            
upgrade their licences.

Around 500 drivers have now taken part in a five-day training 
programme which involved passing a medical and retaking their 
driving test.

Vinay Pamar, Managing Director of NEAT comments: “I am 
pleased that almost all our drivers have now completed their 
training and apologise for any disruption this may have 
caused. On behalf of NEAT, I look forward to continuing 
to work with Birmingham City Council to help them 
improve their home  to school transport service.”

You can find out more about NEAT at:                
www.nationalexpress.com/en/neat 

Vehicles undergo regular safety checks 
All vehicles that are used to transport children and young people from their 

home to school are regularly checked to ensure that they meet the required 
safety standards. 

Since last year, Birmingham City Council has commissioned local company PW 
Automotive Training to carry out regular, thorough inspections on all vehicles to 

check their condition and make sure that they are safe and fully roadworthy.  

Phil Waterman, who runs PW Automotive Training, explains: “As with any vehicle, there 
are occasions where faults or defects are found, and these are dealt with on the spot. 

“We make sure that no vehicle leaves a depot without being fully checked to make sure it 
meets the required standards. Parents can be confident that the transport provided for their 

children is safe.”

New Parents Transport Guide 
We have produced a new guide to tell you 
about our home to school transport service. 
It outlines the responsibilities of parents/ 
carers, for example providing up-to-date 
contact details and ensuring that your child 
is ready on time. It also asks that you let us 
know if there are any changes,  if you have 
any concerns about your child or if for some 
reason you don’t require 
transport. It includes the 
contact details for parents 
to get in touch. You can 
view the guide here.

Get involved and have your say
We are very keen for parents, carers and families 
to be involved and share their views and 
experiences. Our new Local Offer website will 
be up and running at the end of March which 
will make it easier for people to contact       
our teams. 

To contact the Home to School 
Transport service please call 0121 
303 4955 or email travelassist@
birmingham.gov.uk. For feedback 
or general enquiries about your 
child or young person’s transport 
service, please call us between 
9am and 2.30pm. 
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Dear Families, 


This is the first briefing paper for Home to School Transport to keep families informed of the changes and developments taking 
place to improve the service we provide.


The authority recognises the difficulties families are experiencing and apologise for the impact this has had on getting your child to school.


Over the last few months we have been working to improve the services we deliver. This briefing has been prepared to share some 
of the things taking place to improve the way we do things, and are part of a wide-range of changes we are making to support 
children, young people and their families with special educational needs.


Nichola Jones


Assistant Director Inclusion and SEND


Education and Skills Directorate


Information for parents 
and carers on home 
to school transport


Improving our application service to families 
We know our application process is not easy to navigate, so we are currently reviewing this 
to ensure a more user-friendly experience. We have brought in help to simplify the process 
through a broader piece of work that we are looking at in relation to our Inclusion and 
SEND service. 


A key part of the work has been conducting an online survey covering the Home 
to School application and appeals process and the SEN Education Health Care 
Plan Process. The survey included interviews, with over 160 parents and carers 
responding. This means that the solutions will be firmly based on the needs of 
parents and carers as improvements to the application and appeals process are 
being made. We are really looking forward introducing new technology soon 
to make it a much simpler process. 


We are also looking at the format of the Local Offer website to make 
it easier for parents and carers to find information on the support 
available for their children, young people and families, including Home 
to School Transport. We will be launching the new Local Offer Website 
in March 2020.
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Improving the referrals process
We have recently introduced a new referrals process with meetings now taking place weekly. 


This means when a decision is made for placement a discussion now takes place at the weekly panel made up of a specialist team 
of SEND professionals alongside home to school team members. 


Our new approach ensures that transport and placement decisions are made together. 


This way of working will ensure we deal with all our new referrals within 20 working days. In effect, this has meant our referrals 
waiting to be processed has reduced from 211 in November to 19 in January. 


We have also set up a weekly appeals panels to deal with the historic backlog. Through this process we have reduced significantly 
our stage one appeals, from over 200 in September 2019 to 34 in January and for stage two appeals from over 40 in September 
2019 to 10 appeals waiting to be heard at the end of January 2020. 


We know we still have some way to go and the teams are working hard to ensure decisions are made in as timely a manner as possible. 


Guides
We know we still have work to do to ensure we have cover when our travel guides are not available. To resolve the issue, we have 
brought in extra capacity to specifically improve upon the instances where routes have been cancelled, as we know this just isn’t 
good enough. 


In our next briefing we will provide you with further information about what we are doing to improve our services – we will be 
reporting on what we are doing to ensure that our routes don’t get cancelled as a result of travel guide sickness. 


Changes to Transport Providers 
The National Express Accessible Transport (NEAT) is continuing to make improvements by re-training all their drivers and 
implementing their ongoing fleet upgrade programme to ensure all vehicles are roadworthy, safe and fit for purpose. All drivers 
have id badges, first aid and safeguarding training. We are pleased to report that since November there have been no route 
cancellations from all our transport providers. 


We have recently tendered all other Home to School transport, to ensure we continue to raise the standards consistently and have 
phased the start dates for the newly appointed suppliers with the final phase taking place in February. 


We know this has meant some disruption for you while we have moved to the improved way of working and we thank you for your 
patience. We are pleased to report this will all be completed by February half-term. 


In the coming months, we are going to be specifically reviewing the lateness of our home to school transport and the length of 
time children are travelling to and from their home. We will be using these briefings to inform you of our findings and how we can 
improve our services further. 


 
Improving how you contact us
We recognised the difficulties families were experiencing getting in touch with our department. We have brought in more help (an 
additional support worker) to ensure we follow up on all our missed calls and we have created an additional helpline, so we can be 
contacted by our travel assistants. 


We are currently reviewing our telephone calls systems so we can also improve how people get in touch with us. 


We know we still have some way to go in getting our service to a standard where we become one of the best services nationally. 
To do this we really want to hear from you. In our February briefing we will be sharing details about how you can get in touch to 
help us with our improvements. 
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PARENTS TRANSPORT GUIDE


2 SEN HOME TO SCHOOL TRANSPORT


Whenever appropriate, children or young people should travel to and from 
school or college independently. This is an important aspect of social training 
and development.  The Council, however, recognise that for some this is just 
not possible and where parents or carers are unable to provide transport 
themselves assistance from Birmingham City Council will be considered.


Transport assistance may be in the form of a travel pass for use on the 
bus, or specialised transport, this may be in a private hire car, taxi, minibus, 
wheelchair accessible vehicle or coach. The choice of vehicle is dependent on 
the nature of your child’s or young person’s special needs, and the advice of 
professional staff, officers and yourselves.


We believe that your child or young person should expect to receive a high 
quality transport service and that everyone plays a part in creating the best 
possible travelling experience for your child or young person.  We, therefore, 
advocate a partnership approach to delivering transport with each party 
working together and adopting shared responsibilities to ensure the smooth 
running of your child or young person’s transport.


Parent / Carer Responsibility
I/We will:


•	 provide full details about your child or young person’s transport needs; 


•	 provide your up to date contact details and those of two other responsible 
adults to Home to School Transport and transport provider;


•	 always have an appropriate adult available when transport is picking up or 
dropping off your child or ensure arrangements are in place for those over 
18 as appropriate;


•	 ensure your child is brought to the vehicle and collected on their return by 
a responsible adult; 







33PARENTS TRANSPORT GUIDE


•	 ensure that your child or young person is ready on time, as drivers are only 
obliged to wait up to five minutes;


•	 share any concerns that your child or young person has about their 
transport arrangements as soon as reasonably possible with Home to 
School Transport;


•	 communicate to the school/college that your child or young person will 
not be requiring transport, if known in advance to the Home to School 
Transport Service and the school or if it is in the short term tell the driver, 
pupil guide or operator. For contact details see back of page; 


•	 ensure in an emergency, when your child or young person requires to be 
taken to an alternative address, contact the Home to School Transport 
Service and the school;


•	 encourage your child to:
	 - always remain in their seat 
	 - always wear seat belt or harness
	 - not eat or drink on the vehicle
	 - not physically or verbally abuse other passengers
	 - follow the instructions of the Guide (where provided).


Who to contact if your child is absent from school
If your child or young person is not attending school due to illness, or other 
circumstances, please let us know the day before so we can inform the 
appropriate provider as soon as possible.  


If you are only aware on the day that transport is not required, please contact 
the Home to School Transport Service, your child or young person’s guide (if 
applicable), or your route operator as soon as possible.







Guides
Where a guide is provided, they will be regularly and appropriately trained 
to a high standard in the care of special needs pupils. They will carry 
identification and always ensure that your child or young person is collected 
and handed to a responsible adult at the correct address.


Contractors
Bus and taxi operators who provide the service are subject to a wide range of 
requirements relating to the safe and legal operation of transport. All transport 
providers are issued with guidance which explains how they should perform 
their duties.


Contact details 
To contact the Home to School Transport Service, please call 0121 303 4955 
or email travelassist@birmingham.gov.uk


For feedback or general enquiries about your child or young person’s transport 
service, please only call us between 9am to 2.30pm. 
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